Tualatin Hills Park & Recreation District

TRAILS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Advisory Committee Meeting

Date:  April 20, 2010

Time:  7:00 p.m.

Location:  Elsie Stuhr Center

5550 S.W. Hall Blvd.; Beaverton, Oregon

In Attendance

Committee Members:  Chair Wendy Kroger, Vice Chair Tom Hjort,  Joe Barcott, Barb Sonniksen, Kevin Apperson, Susan Hanson, 

Ex-Officio Members:  Steve Gulgren (THPRD), Margaret Middleton (City of Beaverton), Joy Chang (Washington County), Robert Spurlock (Metro), Kevin Sutherland (Beaverton School District)

Absent:  Kris Schamp, Dave Brown, Mary O'Donnell, Mel Huie (Metro)

Guests:  Gery Keck (THPRD), Marilyn McWilliams (Tualatin Valley Water District Commissioner), Jim Parsons, Darrell Tuffli (Beaverton Resident) Barbara Chapnick (substituting for Dave Brown) 

I.  Call to Order


Chair Wendy Kroger called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

II.  Introduction of guests/visitors


Everyone present introduced himself or herself

III.  Approval of March Meeting Minutes


Motion made and seconded to approve March minutes.  Passed unanimously (Wendy, Susan, Tom, Barb, Kevin, Joe).

IV.  Announcements


Wendy announced that she attended the THPRD Budget Committee meeting last night and the following occurred:  (1) Funding for five trail counters was recommended; (2) funding for preparation of maps of individual trails was recommended; (3) the committee proposed development of grant writing services for the District; (4) funding for a natural resources/trail position was recommended.

V.  Program


A.  Tualatin Valley Water District Commissioner Marilyn McWilliams spoke on county water issues and trails and how the water district and THPRD might work together for joint benefit.  Marilyn circulated a map of the water district boundaries, noting that whereas it does not include the city of Beaverton, there is substantial overlap with THPRD.  She explained what the water district does, and the Clean Water Act of 1972, and Clean Drinking Water Act of 1975 that it regulates.  When Ms. McWilliams became a commissioner in 2009 one of her interests was trails in the water district.  She is very interested in exploring how our two organizations can work together to create, develop and maintain trails. 

Marilyn explained that the water district works together with numerous entities, including Metro, and the following projects have resulted from those partnerships:


*  Chehalam Ridge Project near Forest Grove


*  Tonquin Trail in Sherwood


*  Tualatin River Watershed trails (Tualatin River Watershed Council)


*  Scenic Tour Route Highway


*  Paddling, bicycling and hiking trails in partnership with the Tualatin Riverkeepers   

Marilyn emphasized that the water district works closely with the city of Beaverton, that both organizations are on the Joint Water Commission, and that there is substantial sharing of work for mutual benefit.  She does not know if there are trails above water line easements but will research the question and let us know.


B.  Westside Regional Trail Update (Gery Keck)

Gery distributed maps, displayed other maps, and summarized the status of Segments 1, 4, and 7 of the Westside Trail.  Segment 1 is between Scholls Ferry and Barrows Road.  Options for crossing Scholls Ferry were discussed in detail. Other issues are wetlands, steep terrain, and power lines.  Segment 4 is between Galena Road and Rigert, and involves numerous property owners who have agricultural easements, which THPRD must extinguish.  Adjacent property owner and ADA issues were discussed.  Segment 7 is between Davis Road and Burntwood Road, and involves issues of extremely steep terrain, and the forested area of Mount Williams.  It is necessary to balance and accommodate issues of ADA access, preservation of forests, and use of walls to support the trail.  Sharp switchbacks are undesirable but without them the grade can be very steep.  The project consultants David Evans & Associates (DEA) are examining all of the issues.

Gery expects there to be a public open house regarding these three segments in late May or early June.  The tentative goal is to present a plan to the THPRD Board for Master Plan Approval on June 21.  It will then take approximately a year for permitting, design and development before construction may begin.  


C.  May 15 Second Annual Bicycle Ride (“Ride into Spring”).  Joe described the route and indicated that the first place where people with children might want to end their ride is Willow Creek Park (just before having to cross Highway 26).  Others will continue north from there to Bethany Village where everyone will regroup and then ride west on the Rock Creek Trail to its end at the Rock Creek Powerline Soccer Fields, then ride back to the Nature Park.


D.  Trails Master Plan Benchmarks Update.  Kevin distributed Part Five of the Strategic Implementation Plan as adopted February 11, 2010, for review, and asked the committee to be prepared to discuss the plan at the May meeting.


E.  Wendy reminded everyone that June 5 is National Trails Day and the committee will have a work party on the Westside Trail at Murrayhill Powerline Park.  


F.  Westside Regional Trail Master Plan Committee Report.  Joe reported that the committee had taken a field trip on March 17 to view several locations in the northeast section of the District where the trail could be constructed.  Joy reported that she and Mel toured and examined several locations in the southern portion of the trail, and that there are acquisition issues in Tigard and Tualatin.


G.  Updates

Metro (Robert): with bond funds Metro has acquired two parcels of property in Tigard to close gaps in the Fanno Creek Trail; one at the Tigard Library and the other in Tigard itself.  Robert also noted (1) Tigard is considering a substantial amount of potential trail work and (2) Metro is working on the Tonkin Trail.  

Washington County (Joy): the Board has adopted a work program focusing on North Bethany, Urban/ Rural Reserves, and West Bull Mountain.

City of Beaverton (Margaret): there will be a public hearing on May 26 regarding the city's Transportation Plan update.

Beaverton School District (Kevin): Kevin attended a public meeting today at Cooper Mountain School to examine bus and walk routes to the school; and where there will be busing.  He asked the committee for feedback so he could communicate to the school district.  Several committee members expressed their interest in the Safe Routes to School program, but expressed concern that requests to activate the program must come from parents.  Kevin confirmed there are grants available for the program.

Robert asked Kevin for an explanation of the phrase “safe walking route” to school.  After discussion it became clear that this is a phrase used primarily only in Washington County and refers to a trail built by homebuilders in conjunction with residential developments. 

Beaverton Bicycle Advisory Coalition (Barbara Chapnick): the Coalition is working on the 2010 Bike Beaverton celebration which will be on August 1, at the park across Hall Blvd from the library.  There will be a bicycle rodeo for children, several bike rides, and free ice cream and food provided by Burgerville.  


H.  Staff Update on Trail Projects (Steve)

Fanno Creek Trail.  There are issues between Metro and ODOT that must be resolved, involving the scope of work, and extent of public involvement in the process.  THPRD tends to agree with Metro's position.  The city of Beaverton has indicated it might pave a short section of the trail around where it intersects Hall Blvd, which would result in paving from the trail to the corner of the Albertson's parking lot.  Progress is being made with the Beaverton School District regarding the property where the buses have been parked.  

Bond Measure Update.  There is also progress in negotiating with Tri-Met for a short section of trail just to the north of the Nature Park, leading to the light rail station.  The issue is how to best route the trail to that station.  Tri-Met has indicated they might allow the trail on part of their railroad ballast to connect to the station and they are willing to work with us to provide for a good connection to the station.  Staff is also working on the best way to extend the route north from the station to connect with the existing trail north of West Baseline Road.  

Lee's bench and plaque have been ordered, and will be placed on the Fanno Creek Trail midway between Hall and Denney.  The cost will be about $1,500.

We have two kiosks that need to be placed somewhere.  Steve asked for location suggestions.


I.  Jim Parsons comments.  Jim reports that on a section of trail extending south from Vose Elementary School there are bollards in the middle of the trail that pose a significant safety hazard and suggested that something should be done to reduce or minimize the hazard.

He also distributed pictures of a car parked on the Beaverton Creek Trail in the Westgate Theater area and asked if “no parking” signs could be posted at the location.

Next Meeting:  May 18, 2010

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Joe Barcott

Recording Secretary                          

